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9 February 2004

The Secretariat

Senate Legal and Constitutional Committee

Room S1.61, Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Disability Discrimination Amendment Bill
Dear Committee Secretariat,

Urban Seed is a small not-for-profit Christian organisation working in the heart of Melbourne’s CBD with people who experience marginalisation in our city. The people we know through our work face complex issues such as licit and illicit drug use, lack of secure accommodation, unemployment, mental illness, problem gambling and poverty. Our ministry with people ‘on the streets’ therefore brings us into contact with many people who will be directly affected by the Government’s proposed amendments to the Disability Discrimination Act. 

It is our experience working in a capital city CBD that one of the most marginalised groups in our society are people using illicit drugs. Our community’s lack of understanding and compassion towards people using illicit substances is overwhelmingly evident in the Government’s Disability Discrimination Amendment Bill (DDAB). With the DDAB, the Government is targeting an already disadvantaged group on the basis on the legality of the drug being used rather than with any regard as to the basic human rights and needs of people using illicit drugs. Furthermore, the individualisation of the issue of illicit drug use detracts attention away from the need for our society to reflect and act on the systemic causes which lead people to use drugs, both licit and illicit, in the first place.

The DDAB is based on a notion of deserved and undeserved discrimination in relation to disability. The idea that a group of people, regardless of the grounds for discrimination, don’t deserve to be treated with respect and dignity should be abhorrent to us. The idea that any person ‘chooses’ their disability is also unacceptable. Anti-discrimination legislation is designed to ensure basic human rights, not to punish people for their behaviour. 

People who are marginalised are already disadvantaged in accessing and retaining stable housing and employment. Whilst people lack this security it will always be difficult to address other issues such as problem drug use. Basic needs such as secure housing and income must be met if a person is to attempt to break from cycles of drug use. It is both ironic and distressing that the government is proposing legislation that would absolve our community from the responsibility of meeting such fundamental human needs. 

The Government’s emphasis on treatment as a basis for not discriminating against people using illicit drugs shows a profound lack of understanding of both drug dependency and treatment. The nature of dependency, combined with the illegality of the substance being used, creates vulnerability and uncertainty in people’s lives. People in this situation go through many cycles of drug-use and treatment. We have known many people who have worked towards recovering the ability to make life-giving choices and break the patterns of dependency, with various degrees of success and failure, over many, many years. Drug dependency is not something that is ‘treated’ simply or quickly, nor does it have a clearly definable beginning and end. 

Government policies which prioritise harm minimisation would be undermined by this new legislation. Principles of harm minimisation recognise the need to assist people using drugs in ways that ensure their own and the community’s safety. The provision of needle and syringe programs, primary health services and outreach workers are invaluable in reaching people who use illicit drugs. One of the main ways people access treatment programs is through these types of services. To build relationships of trust between drug-users and workers requires much time and energy. However if drug users are further fearful of being identified as an “addict” because they may find themselves legally discriminated against, they are far less likely to access these services and therefore less likely to ultimately enter into treatment programs. Legalising discrimination against illicit drug users will not result in more people seeking treatment.

Finally we would like to address the Government’s claim that the DDAB will ensure safer workplaces and address concerns of employers. Adequate safeguards already exist to protect workplaces through both the Disability Discrimination Act (DDA) and Occupational Health and Safety legislation. The current Act provides a safeguard for employers in that it does not preclude discriminating against a person with a disability if the disability would prevent an employee from being able to fulfil the inherent requirements of a job. The proposed changes to the DDA are therefore a totally unnecessary step in regard to workplace safety.

We are extremely concerned that the Government’s proposed legislation would create greater barriers for people who use illicit drugs accessing treatment, accommodation and employment. It is our firm belief that the proposed legislation would only be counter-productive to the stated aims of encouraging illicit drug users to seek treatment and to create safer workplaces. In fact it would act as a catalyst for further marginalising of an already vulnerable group of people with no benefit to the community.
Yours sincerely,

Sue Hogan
Partnership and Links Coordinator

Authorised by Paul Ronalds, Acting Executive Director
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